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TOWN OF AURORA 
ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

MEETING AGENDA 
 
DATE: Thursday, April 3, 2014 
 
TIME AND LOCATION: 7 p.m., Leksand Room, Aurora Town Hall 
 
 
 
DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY INTEREST 
 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
RECOMMENDED: 
 

THAT the agenda as circulated by Legal and Legislative Services be approved. 
 
 
ADOPTION OF MINUTES 
 
Environmental Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes of February 6, 2014 pg. 1 
 
RECOMMENDED: 
 

THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee meeting minutes of February 6, 2014 
be adopted. 

 
 
DELEGATIONS 
 
 
MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION 
 
Referred from the Council meeting of February 25, 2014. 
1. Extract from Council Meeting of February 25, 2014  pg. 6 

Re:  Delegation (b) Kate Greavette, York Region Food Charter Working Group 
 Re: York Region Food Charter 
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RECOMMENDED: 
 

THAT the Extract from Council Meeting of February 25, 2014 be received; 
and 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee provide more information. 

 
 
Referred from the Council meeting of February 25, 2014. 
2. Extract from Council Meeting of February 25, 2014  pg. 14 

Re:  Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives  
  Re: Green Purchasing Best Practices Part A 
 
RECOMMENDED: 

 
THAT the Extract from Council Meeting of February 25, 2014 be received; 
and 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee provide more information. 

 
 
Referred from the Council meeting of February 25, 2014. 
3. Extract from Council Meeting of February 25, 2014 pg. 17 
 Re: Report IES14-006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program 
 

RECOMMENDED: 
 

THAT the Extract from Council Meeting of February 25, 2014 be received; 
and 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee provide more information. 

 
 

4. Memorandum from Council & Committee Coordinator/Deputy Clerk pg. 36 
Re: Representative for the Trails and Active Transportation Committee 

 

RECOMMENDED: 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee receive the memorandum 
regarding Representative for the Trails and Active Transportation 
Committee; and 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee select a member to be their 
representative on the Trails and Active Transportation Committee. 
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INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 
 

5. Memorandum from the Manager of Corporate Communications     pg. 37 
Re: Environmental Section of Town Website  
 
RECOMMENDED: 

 
THAT the memorandum regarding Environmental Section of Town 
Website be received for information. 
 
 

6. Memorandum from the Landscape Architect pg. 39
Re: The Location of Existing Hydration Stations 

 

RECOMMENDED: 
 

THAT the memorandum regarding The Location of Existing Hydration 
Stations be received for information. 
 
 

7. Pending List – Environmental Advisory Committee pg. 41 
 

RECOMMENDED: 
 

THAT the Pending List be received for information. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
 

ADJOURNMENT 





  
 


TOWN OF AURORA 
ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


MEETING MINUTES 
 
 
Date: Thursday, February 6, 2014 
 
Time and Location: 7 p.m., Leksand Room, Aurora Town Hall 
 
Committee Members: Gregory Cook, Larry Fedec, Judy Gilchrist, Danielle Howell, 


David Taillefer, David Tomlinson, and Svetoslava Topouzova 
 
Member(s) Absent: Councillor Paul Pirri (Chair), and Councillor John Gallo (Vice 


Chair)  
 
Other Attendees: Christina Nagy-Oh, Program Manager, Environmental 


Initiatives, and Raylene Martell, Council/Committee Secretary 
 


 
The Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives called the meeting to order at 7:07 p.m. 
 
 


Moved by David Tomlinson Seconded by Gregory Cook 
 


THAT Judy Gilchrist be elected as Acting Chair for this meeting. 
 


CARRIED 
 
 
DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY INTEREST 
 
There were no declarations of pecuniary interest under the Municipal Conflict of Interest Act. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 


 
Moved by Larry Fedec Seconded by David Tomlinson 


 
THAT the agenda as circulated by the Legal and Legislative Services 
Department be approved. 


 
CARRIED 
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ADOPTION OF MINUTES 
 
Environmental Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes of December 5, 2013  
 


Moved by David Tomlinson Seconded by David Taillefer 
 


THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee meeting minutes of December 
5, 2013 be adopted as amended. 
 


CARRIED 
 
 
DELEGATIONS 
 
(a) Dave Douglas, VisionQuest Environmental Strategies Corp.   


Re: Item 3 – Extracts from Council Meeting of Tuesday, January 21, 2014  
 and Report IES14-006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program  
 
Mr. Douglas presented information on the implementation of a Clear Bag Waste 
Program for the Town of Aurora. He advised that Markham currently attained an 85 
percent diversion rate with their Clear Bag Waste Program and he provided 
clarification with regard to the use of privacy bags and retail availability of clear bags. 
 
Moved by David Tomlinson Seconded by Larry Fedec 


  
THAT the comments of the delegate be received and referred to Item 3. 
 


CARRIED 
 
 


(b) Kate Greavette, York Region Food Charter Working Group   
 Re:  York Region Food Charter  
 


Ms. Greavette provided information with regard to the Food Charter within York 
Region, highlighting the work that has been done to date including instituting 
community gardens and education programs.  


 
Moved by David Taillefer Seconded by Larry Fedec 


  
THAT the comments of the delegate be received; and 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee recommend to Council: 
 
THAT Council endorse the York Region Food Charter. 
 


CARRIED 
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MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION 
 


1. Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives    
Re: Green Purchasing Best Practices Part A 


 
Moved by David Tomlinson Seconded by Danielle Howell 


 
THAT the memorandum regarding Green Purchasing Best Practices Part A 
be received; and 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee recommend to Council: 


 
THAT Council endorse the Greening Greater Toronto Green Purchasing 
Guide as a basis for the development of a Town of Aurora Green 
Purchasing Guide. 
 


CARRIED 
 
Larry Fedec left the meeting at 8:42 p.m. 
 
 
2. Extracts from Council Meeting of Tuesday, January 21, 2014 and Report IES14-


006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program             
 
 Moved by Danielle Howell Seconded by David Tomlinson 
 


THAT the Extracts from Council Meeting of Tuesday, January 21, 2014 and 
report IES14-006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program be 
received; and 


 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee recommend that the Clear 
Bag Waste Program be approved by Council. 


 
CARRIED 


 
 


INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 
 
3. Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives     
 Re:  CEAP Progress Report 2013 Update  
 


Moved by David Taillefer Seconded by Svetoslava Topouzova 
 


 THAT the memorandum regarding CEAP Progress Report 2013 Update 
be received for information. 
 


CARRIED 
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4. Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives  


Re:  Smart Commute Workplace Designation for 2014 
 


Moved by David Tomlinson Seconded by Svetoslava Topouzova 
 


THAT the memorandum regarding Smart Commute Workplace 
Designation for 2014 be received for information. 
 


CARRIED 
 


 
5. Arboretum News – Fall/Winter 2013/2014  
 


Moved by Gregory Cook Seconded by Svetoslava Topouzova 
 


THAT the Arboretum News – Fall/Winter 2013/2014 be received for 
information. 


 
CARRIED 


 
 
6. Pending List – Environmental Advisory Committee  
 


Moved by David Tomlinson Seconded by Gregory Cook 
 


THAT the updated Pending List be received for information. 
 


CARRIED 
 
 


NEW BUSINESS 
 
Gregory Cook advised that he had spoken with a member of the public who expressed 
an interest in the provision of water services in a location to support the Farmers’ 
Market. He also advised that he had noticed a Town of Aurora request for proposal 
regarding the engineering of culverts which may be relevant to David Tomlinson and his 
meeting scheduled in April. Mr. Cook provided information on an event he had attended 
in January entitled “Environmental Training Verification“. Mr. Cook also advised that he 
had spoken with Mr. James Conrad, VP Corporate Accounts, regarding green 
procurement practices and provided the contact information to the Program Manager, 
Environmental Initiatives. 
 


Moved by David Tomlinson Seconded by Gregory Cook 
 


THAT the meeting proceed past 9 p.m. 
 


CARRIED 
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Svetoslava Topouzova advised that she would like to add the following three items to 
the Green Purchasing Plan Baseline: 


 Boulevard Trees; and 
 Alternative operations management for garbage collection in the Town; and 
 Installing battery recycling boxes at retail stores in Aurora. 


 
Ms. Topouzova inquired about the status of the Citizen Environmental Action Plan and 
requested that it be brought back to this Committee. She also advised that she attended 
a meeting held by York Region regarding the Oak Ridges Moraine and the Green Belt. 
 
Mr. Tomlinson advised that he had resigned as the Environmental Advisory Committee 
representative on the Trails and Active Transportation Committee and inquired about 
the process for replacement. 
 
The Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives advised the Committee that the 
agenda has been set for the Regional EAC Informational Forum to be held March 6, 
2014. 
 
Mr. Tomlinson advised that there is a problem with invasive Phragmites in the Nature 
Reserve, the Wildlife Park and the Arboretum. The Program Manager, Environmental 
Initiatives advised that she would invite a representative from Parks and Recreation 
Services to attend the next meeting. 
 


 
Moved by Danielle Howell Seconded by David Taillefer 
 
 THAT the meeting be adjourned at 9:18 p.m. 


 
CARRIED 


 
 
THE REPORT OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING OF 
FEBRUARY 6, 2014 RECEIVED APPROVAL BY GENERAL COMMITTEE ON FEBRUARY 
18, 2014 AND FINAL COUNCIL ENDORSEMENT OF THE RECOMMENDATIONS ON 
FEBRUARY 25, 2014 WITH THE EXCEPTION OF THE MOTION REGARDING 
DELEGATION (B), ITEM 1 AND ITEM 2 WHICH WERE ALL REFERRED BACK TO THE 
COMMITTEE. 
 








  


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
7. CONSIDERATION OF ITEMS REQUIRING SEPARATE DISCUSSION 
 


7. EAC14-02 – Environmental Advisory Committee Report, February 6, 2014 
 
Delegation (b) Kate Greavette, York Region Food Charter Working Group   
Re: York Region Food Charter  


 
 General Committee recommends: 
 


THAT this item be referred back to the Environmental Advisory Committee for 
more information. 


 
CARRIED 


EXTRACT FROM 
GENERAL COMMITTEE MEETING 14-05 
OF TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 18, 2014 AND 
ADOPTED AT COUNCIL MEETING 14-07 


OF TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 25, 2014 







York Region Food Charter Working Group 


2013-2014 Terms of Reference 


 


Purpose 
The York Region Food Charter Working Group (Working Group) is a diverse community partnership 
that supports food security, a local sustainable food system and healthy food policies. The vision of 
the York Region Food Charter Working Group is to have thriving communities across York Region, 
where residents, businesses and governments are supported by a sustainable and socially equitable 
food system. This food system provides access to local, affordable and nutritious food which benefits 
the health and well-being of all people, the economy and the environment.  
 


Responsibilities  
Abiding by the values and principles of the York Region Food Charter, the Working Group will ensure 
the York Region Food Charter is integrated into York Region communities by: 
 


1. Gaining endorsement for the York Region Food Charter from York Region’s municipal and 
regional governments. 


2. Developing and implementing work plans to bring the York Region Food Charter from a vision 
document to actions in York Region communities. 


 


Membership 
Membership is voluntary and open to all individuals, groups and agencies that support the Working 
Group’s purpose.  
 
The York Region Food Charter Working Group currently has representation from regional, municipal, 
academic, agriculture, social justice and community partners. For the list of current members, please 
visit www.yorkregionfoodcharter.com.   
 
In order to be as inclusive as possible, the York Region Food Charter Working Group has a number of 
membership opportunities available to accommodate multiple levels of commitment.  
 
Core Members are partners actively involved in the functioning of the York Region Food Charter 
Working Group, including the coordination, stewardship and planning of the partnership and its 
activities.    
 
Core members will be required to participate in meetings, and volunteer to accomplish tasks on the 
work plan or other tasks that arise.   
 
Involved stakeholders are partners who may not be able to commit regularly to attend meetings, but 
are consulted frequently and provide some form of specific support to the project, such as 
participating in a subgroup of the Working Group.  
 
Friends of the Food Charter are kept informed of the progress and work of the Working Group, but 
are not directly involved in its work. 
 
 
 
Subgroups will be convened as required. At least one Core Member of the Working Group is required 
to participate on each subgroup(s).   
 


 
 



http://www.yorkregionfoodcharter.com/





Working Methods 
The management of the York Region Food Charter Working Group will take a collaborative, shared 
learning approach.   
 
Meetings 
Meetings are held on a monthly basis or more frequent as needed. Meetings are held at York Region 
Food Network on 350 Industrial Parkway South in Aurora unless otherwise indicated, and are open to 
all interested individuals, organizations and agencies. The Committee will be led by a chair. The Food 
Charter Coordinator will scribe for these meetings, and distribute the minutes within seven (7) days to 
the Working Group. 
 
Decision Making 
Members share responsibility for decision making. Decision making will be by consensus. 
 
The following principles will guide the decision making of the Working Group: 


 Abide by the principles and values of the York Region Food Charter 


 Follow community development principles (community self-determination and ownership, social 
justice and equity, democratic, inclusive and non-authoritarian) to promote local initiatives and 
help community strengthen itself and develop towards its full potential  


 Encourage local and community-based initiatives and events 


 Use input and information from the community to build solutions 
 
Sharing of Information and Resources 
The Working Group shares information and resources primarily via email. The York Region Food 
Charter website (www.yorkregionfoodcharter.com) will be a means to distribute information and 
resources to Working Group members and the community.  
 


Accountability 
Members are accountable to each other, their organizations and residents of York Region.  
 
 


Definition of terms 
Food Charter is a guidance document that outlines the values and beliefs about food and agriculture 
that a community considers most important. A food charter supports food security in our communities 
and can be used by municipalities and many others in the community who make decisions about food 
as a guide to food policies, programs and other actions that are positive for a local food system.  A 
secondary target is to build on existing community food programs to enhance access to healthy foods, 
develop food literacy and skills and foster community capacity.   
 
 


Terms of Reference will be reviewed annually in June.



http://www.yorkregionfoodcharter.com/





Food Charter: A statement of values and    


principles intended to guide community 


organizations and individual community 


members toward a unified vision for a 


healthy food system – linking community 


action and policy. Food charters provide a 


reference for managing food issues on a 


system-wide basis.  


 


Local food: “Food that has been grown or   


caught, processed and distributed as near to 


the point of consumption as possible. This 


can include the community, municipality, 


bioregion, province or country where the 


food is consumed” (Jennings, A., & Chislett, 


T. (2012). Backgrounder on Institutional 


Procurement of Local Food . Toronto: 


Sustain Ontario).   


 


Sustainable Food System:  Everything 


required to bring us food and deal with food 


waste. The food system is sustainable when 


it is fair and healthy for people and the 


environment 


   
 


 


York Region Food Charter: backgrounder 


Introduction 


The York Region Food Charter (YRFC) aligns with a food movement across Canada, promoting 


a system from farm to plate that provides access to local, affordable and nutritious food. The 


YRFC is a vision of thriving urban and rural communities where residents, businesses and 


governments are creating a resilient food system.  


Food is fundamental to every municipality and region. It impacts residents daily through 


processes that bring food from farm to table, and through its waste management practices.  


York Region is fortunate to have many well-established food assets. With a strong agricultural 


heritage, York Region has infrastructure and 


opportunities for existing and new agri-food 


businesses to succeed and for residents to have 


access to local foods. Maintaining a strong local 


food system requires a collective and collaborative 


vision. The YRFC was developed through a series 


of community consultations and it is a vision for 


agriculture and food in York Region. The YRFC is a 


coordinated, systems approach to the food system - 


connecting existing and emerging policies, projects 


and programs, while celebrating and promoting our 


local food system.   


 


The York Region Food Charter 


To provide leadership in the development of a 


sustainable food system, the York Region Food 


Charter Working Group formed in September 2011. 


Representing York Region agencies, municipalities, 


community organizations and residents, this Group 


came together with a common vision – that food 


systems thinking can play a crucial role in building 


healthy communities that extend “beyond individual 


dietary behavior, and examines the broader context 


in which food choices occur”i.  


Rooted in 5 priority areas, economic opportunities, 


environmental sustainability, health and wellbeing, 


social justice and equity, and education and skills, 
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the YRFC opens the doors for new partnerships and collaborations that will bring economic and 


environmental gains, while building strong communities.  


 


Priority Areas 


Economic Opportunities 


A growing and diversifying province means there is growing demand for different types of foods 


and cuisines in York Region. This offers opportunities for new and expanding food producers 


and processors in the agri-food sector where “three jobs exist for every agriculture graduate with 


a bachelor’s degree”ii. Also procurement policies that support local production result in an 


increase in financial resources remaining in the local economy and “grow through a process 


known as the multiplier effect – the local economic activity that is triggered by the purchase of 


an item. Money spent in local businesses generates more wealth and jobs for the local 


economy. For example, it is estimated that if every household in Ontario spent $10 a week on 


local food, there would be an additional $2.4 billion in the local economy at the end of the year 


and 10,000 new jobs would be created”iii.  


Environmental Sustainability  


With only 10 percent of our income going towards foodiv, Canadians have a relatively 


inexpensive food supply. This food supply has come at the cost of environmental degradation, 


with common food products often traveling thousands of kilometers to reach our grocery stores. 


Supporting biodiversity and sound agricultural practices ensures the health of the soil and food 


supply, and contributes significantly to the total economic value of our landscape and 


economy”v. It aligns with York Region’s SM4RT Living Integrated Waste Management Plan 


advocating for a waste management hierarchy that promotes reducing, reusing, recycling, 


recovering to ensure minimum landfill disposal. 


Health and Wellbeing 


Nutritious food is important to our health. “Poor diet is associated with health problems that 


include low-weight births, high blood pressure, obesity, arthritis, diabetes, hypertension, 


cardiovascular disease, stroke, and cancer among others”vi. This has short-term and long-term 


repercussions for health and well-being, and health related complications resulting from chronic 


disease alone, is costing the Ontario health system between $2.2 and $2.5 billion annuallyvii. 


The food system has a role to play in making the healthy choice, the easy choice for residents 


by ensuring nutritious foods are accessible in private, public and community settings.  


Social Justice and Equity 


In 1976, Canada committed to the fundamental right of everyone to be free from hunger through 


the endorsement of the United Nations International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural 


Rights. This commitment was reiterated in 1996, when the Government of Canada endorsed the 


World Food Summit Plan of Actionviii. Food insecurity is the reality of many, and food banks 


have stepped in to address hunger in communities, including feeding 52,879 people in 8 of York 
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Region’s food banks in 2012ix. Designed to be a temporary emergency measure, food banks 


have become permanent fixtures in our communities. A healthy food system contributes to long-


term solutions that build inclusive, food secure communities.  


Education and Skills  


Health and education are interconnected. Research shows that if children and youth are 


exposed to healthy foods when they are young, they are more likely to value and consume 


healthy food when they are olderx. Developing food literacy and healthy eating habits among 


children and youth in school contributes to decrease in absenteeism, increase likelihood of 


graduation and improvement of students’ concentration in school. Success in school helps 


children and youth develop the knowledge, skills and attitudes required to lead healthy lives.  


 


How does a Food Charter contribute to a stronger York Region? 


Food issues are deeply entrenched in daily operations of urban, suburban and rural 


municipalities and regions, impacting everything from how and where people grow and access 


foods, to public health messaging around food, and waste management practices.   


A Food Charter is a vision of a sustainable food system, based on values and principles that 


promote health and food security for all. Toronto is home to the first Canadian food charter, 


adopted in 2001. Since then, 64 municipalities and regions across Canadaxi have been working 


on food policy initiatives to build civic engagement, facilitate collaboration and catalyze actions 


to strengthen the local food system.  


Examples from Toronto, Vancouver and Winnipeg demonstrate that with collaborative action in 


forming and implementing a unified vision for a sustainable food system, people start to work 


together differently to address pressing issues such as ecology and economy, and developing 


food literacy. These cities also illustrate that a multiplier effect comes from core financing of food 


policy initiatives. For example, between 1991 and 1998, “the Toronto Food Policy Council, 


funded by the city at the rate of approximately $220,000 a year, helped raise more than $7 


million dollars from other sources for community food projects”xii.  


 


Recommendations 


Food Charters have a significant and integral role to play in celebrating, supporting and 


strengthening sustainable local food systems. Aligning with many municipal strategies and York 


Region’s Vision 2051, the YRFC is a vehicle to assist in the development of inclusive, healthy, 


accessible and people-first communities, where a resilient natural environment and agriculture 


system supports biodiversity and healthy living.  


It is recommended that York Region’s municipalities and the Region of York endorse the York 


Region Food Charter.  


By endorsing the Food Charter, signatories: 
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 Acknowledge York Region’s food system is vital to our community’s health, economic 
development, environmental sustainability, education and social justice; 
 


 Understand the food system is a complex system with interconnected and interrelated 
priorities, and are committed to strengthening the food system through coordinated 
action; 
 


 Support coordinated action with the development of a Food Systems Committee, made 
up of experienced representatives* in York Region who are responsible for coordinating 
the implementation of the York Region Food Charter and advising on food system 
issues;  
 


 Commit to exploring opportunities in the York Region food system through the 
development of a York Region Food Strategy.  
 
 
 


 


                                                           
i Xuereb, M., & Desjardins, E. (2005). Towards a healthy community food system for Waterloo Region. 


Waterloo: Region of Waterloo Public Health. (p.4) 
ii York Region Workforce Planning Board. (2013). 2013 Local Labour Market Update. York Region 


Workforce Planning Board. 
iiiJennings, A., & Chislett, T. (2012). Backgrounder on Institutional Procurement of Local Food . Toronto: 


Sustain Ontario. 
iv Canada, A. a.-F. (2010). The Canadian Consumer: behaviour, attitudes and perceptions towards food 


products. Retrieved from 
http://www.gov.mb.ca/agriculture/statistics/food/canada_consumer_report_en.pdf 


vv Jennings, A., & Chislett, T. (2012). Backgrounder on Ecological Goods and Services. Toronto: Sustain 
Ontario. 


vi Eat Right Ontario. (2011). Children's health - overweight and obesity. Retrieved from 
http://www.eatrightontario.ca/en/viewdocument.aspx?id=5 


vii Winne, M. (2013). Ontario: the case for a provincial food policy council. Toronto : Sustain Ontario. (p.2-
3) 


viii Government of Canada. (1998). Canada's Action Plan for Food Security: in response to the World Food 
Summit plan of action . Ottawa: Government of Canada. 


ix York Region Food Network. (2013). Food for Change: from charity to dignity. Aurora: York Region Food 
Network. 


x Somerset, S., Ball, R., Geissman, R., & Flett, M. (2005). School-based community gardens: re-
establishing healthy relationships with food. Journal of HEIA, 25-33. 


xi MacRae, R., & Donahue, K. (2013). Municipal Food Policy Entrepreneurs: a preliminary analysis of how 
Canadian cities and regional districts are involved in food system change.  


 


* Experienced representatives on this Committee may include: Farmers, processors, chefs, 


restaurateurs, community organizations, urban agriculture, municipal/region officials, academics, 


housing cooperatives, food distributors, school boards, early childhood centres, business leaders, etc.   
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7. CONSIDERATION OF ITEMS REQUIRING SEPARATE DISCUSSION 
 


7. EAC14-02 – Environmental Advisory Committee Report, February 6, 2014 
 
1. Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental   
 Initiatives    
 Re: Green Purchasing Best Practices Part A 


 
 General Committee recommends: 
 


THAT this item be referred back to the Environmental Advisory Committee for 
more information. 


 
CARRIED 


EXTRACT FROM 
GENERAL COMMITTEE MEETING 14-05 
OF TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 18, 2014 AND 
ADOPTED AT COUNCIL MEETING 14-07 


OF TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 25, 2014 







 


 


MEMORANDUM 
DATE: November 7, 2013 
 
TO: Environmental Advisory Committee 


 
FROM: Christina Nagy-Oh, Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives 
 
RE: Green Purchasing Best Practices Part A 
  
 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
THAT the memorandum regarding Green Purchasing Best Practices be received; 
and 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee provide direction.  
 
BACKGROUND 
 
At the EAC meeting on October 3, 2013, the Committee chose the following three (3) 
initiatives as a primary focus for the upcoming year. It was requested at the same meeting 
that staff begin discussing the first initiative at the November meeting. The following 
recommendation was endorsed by Council on October 22, 2013. 
 
Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives  
 Re: Environmental Advisory Committee (EAC) Initiatives for the  
   Upcoming Year 
THAT the following three (3) initiatives be endorsed by Council as the future primary focus of 
the Environmental Advisory Committee, by investigating ways to engage citizens in: 


1. Green procurement policy/procedure best practices; 
2. Hydration stations to reduce use of disposable water bottles; 
3. Community garden project. 


  
We have an Environmental Reserve Fund established on Sept 2012. Environmental 
initiatives often result in operating cost savings for equipment and facilities; but also often 
involve higher up-front costs as related to less environmentally-friendly alternatives. This 
fund has been established to cover the cost difference between environmental initiatives and 
conventional corporate initiatives; helping to ensure that these initiatives get implemented, 
and supporting implementation of the Town’s Corporate Environmental Action Plan. 
 


100 John West Way 
Box 1000 
Aurora, Ontario 
L4G 6J1 
Phone: 905-727-3123 ext. 4382 
Email: cnagy-oh@aurora.ca 
www.aurora.ca 


Town of Aurora 
Planning & Development Services 







 
 
 
November 7, 2013 -2- Green Purchasing Best Practices 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
  


A. Third Party Environmental Certification Programs 
B. Green Procurement Scan March 2012 
C. Green Purchasing Guide 
D. Retail Sustainability Report  (pg 13-24) 



patty thoma

Text Box

The Environmental Advisory Committee (EAC) has requested that the attachments not be reprinted. They may be accessed on the Town website on the November 7, 2013 EAC  agenda. Hard copies are also available upon request.






		Item 1 - Memo re Green Purchasing Best Practices.pdf

		Green Procurement Scan March 2012.pdf

		Preamble

		About the Clean Air Council

		About the Green Procurement Community of Practice and Purpose of the Green Procurement Policies and Actions Scan

		Commitment to Buy Green

		Green Exchange Events

		Green Marketplace

		Assessments and Supplier Evaluations

		Calculators and Valuation

		Case Studies

		External Resources

		Guides - General Green Procurement Guides

		Guides - Specific Products and Materials



		Cleaning

		Construction, Building

		Electronics and Computers

		Food

		Green Energy, Credits and Offsets

		Lighting

		Paint

		Paper, Wood and Fibre

		Retail

		Supply Chain

		Vehicles, Machines and Transports

		Water and Bottles

		Policies and Programs - Corporates

		Policies and Programs - Government

		Reporting and Accountability -Corporate

		Reports, Articles and Thought Leadership

		Partners in Project Green Document Hub



		Green Procurement Sustainable Opportunities Database

		Green Procurement Case Studies

		Green Procurement Programs Database

		Labelling Programs



		The Natural Step Canada

		BC Sustainable Purchasing Network

		Ontario Institute of Purchasing Management Association of Canada
















 
 


 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
9. CONSIDERATION OF ITEMS REQUIRING SEPARATE DISCUSSION 
 


1. General Committee Meeting Report of February 18, 2014 
(7) EAC14-02 – Environmental Advisory Committee Report, February 6, 2014 


 
2. Extracts from Council Meeting of Tuesday, January 21, 2014 and 


Report IES14-006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program 
 


Moved by Councillor Humfryes Seconded by Councillor Abel 
 


THAT this item be referred back to the Environmental Advisory Committee for 
more information. 
 


CARRIED 
 


EXTRACT FROM 
COUNCIL MEETING 14-07 


TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 25, 2014 







TOWN OF AURORA 


 GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT  No. EAC14-02 
 


 


SUBJECT:   Environmental Advisory Committee Report, February 6, 2014 
    
DATE: February 18, 2014 
 


 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
THAT report EAC14-02 be received; and 
 
THAT Council adopt the following recommendations from the Environmental 
Advisory Committee meeting of February 6, 2014: 
 
Delegation (b) Kate Greavette, York Region Food Charter Working Group   
Re: York Region Food Charter  
 
Committee Recommendation: 
 


THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee recommend to Council: 
 
THAT Council endorse the York Region Food Charter. 
 


Original Staff Recommendation (for information only): 
 


THAT the comments of the delegate be received for information. 
 


1. Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives    
Re: Green Purchasing Best Practices Part A 


 
Committee Recommendation: 
 
 THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee Recommend to Council: 
 


THAT Council endorse the Greening Greater Toronto Green Purchasing 
Guide as a basis for the development of a Town of Aurora Green 
purchasing Guide. 


 
Original Staff Recommendation (for information only): 
 
 THAT the memorandum regarding Green Purchasing Best Practices Part A be 
 received; and 
 
 THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee provide direction. 
 
 
2. Extracts from Council Meeting of Tuesday, January 21, 2014 and Report 
 IES14-006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program 
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Committee Recommendation (and original staff recommendation): 


 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee recommend to Council: 
 
  THAT the Clear Bag Waste Program be approved. 
 
 


ITEMS RECEIVED BY THE ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
 
Delegation (a) Dave Douglas, VisionQuest Environmental Strategies Corp.   
Re: Item 3 – Extracts from Council Meeting of Tuesday, January 21, 2014  
  and Report IES14-006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program 
 
3. Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives     


Re:  CEAP Progress Report 2013 Update 
 
4. Memorandum from the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives  


Re:  Smart Commute Workplace Designation for 2014 
 
5. Arboretum News – Fall/Winter 2013/2014 
 
6. Pending List – Environmental Advisory Committee 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Attachment 1: Greening Greater Toronto: Green Purchasing Guide 
 
 
Prepared by:  Raylene Martell, Council/Committee Secretary, Ext. 4224 
 
 







 


   


 
 


 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
9. CONSIDERATION OF ITEMS REQUIRING SEPARATE DISCUSSION 
 


1. General Committee Meeting Report of January 14, 2014 
(6) IES14-006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program   


 
Moved by Councillor Thompson    Seconded by Councillor Pirri 
 
  THAT report IES14-006 and the delegate presentation from Delegate (a) be 
  referred to the Environmental Advisory Committee. 
 
      CARRIED  
 


 


EXTRACT FROM 
COUNCIL MEETING 14-03 


TUESDAY, JANUARY 21, 2014 







   


 
 


 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
8. DELEGATIONS 
 
(a) Mr. Dave Douglas, Vision Quest 
 Re: Item 1(6) – IES14-006 – Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program 
 
 Mr. Dave Douglas presented information on the implementation of a clear bag waste 
 program for the Town of Aurora. He advised that Markham currently sees a 85% 
 diversion rate with their clear bag program and provided some clarification on the use 
 of privacy bags. 
 
 Moved by Councillor Gaertner      Seconded by Councillor Pirri 
 
  THAT the comments of the delegate be received and referred to Item 1(6). 
   
      CARRIED 
 


EXTRACT FROM 
COUNCIL MEETING 14-03 


TUESDAY, JANUARY 21, 2014 







 


     GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT   No. IES14-006  
 
SUBJECT: Implementation of a Clear Bag Waste Program 
    
FROM: Ilmar Simanovskis, Director of Infrastructure and Environmental 


Services  
 
DATE: January 14, 2014 


 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
THAT report IES14-006 be received; 
 
THAT Council endorse the replacement of black garbage bags with clear garbage 
bags as the acceptable means to set out waste for collection; and  
 
THAT Council endorse the work plan for roll out of the clear bag program with 
soft launch starting July 1, 2014 and compliance to come into force January 1, 
2015.  


 
PURPOSE OF THE REPORT  
 
The purpose of this report is to seek Council approval to initiate a program that replaces 
black garbage bags with clear garbage bags as the acceptable means to set out waste 
for collection. 
 
BACKGROUND  
 
York Region’s Integrated Waste Management Master Plan was initiated in 2011 and 
adopted by Regional and Local Councils in late 2013. It was created to increase 
sustainable waste management across the Region. York Region and the nine area 
municipalities have been working closely in developing the plan which focuses on the 4 
“R’s” of Reduce, Reuse, Recycle and Recovery. Some of the key areas are increased 
producer responsibility to better manage materials and packaging before they enter the 
waste stream, increase resident participation, and increase diversion through 
optimization of curb side collection. 
 
Markham is one of a growing number of Municipalities that are moving beyond recycling 
and adopting a sustainable Zero Waste approach to waste management. In April 2013 
Markham launched a clear bag program and since then has increased their waste 
diversion from 71 percent to 81 percent.  
 
Nova Scotia is also considered a leader in applying this concept. Currently, 13 Nova 
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Scotia Municipalities, which have had the program in place for two years, experienced a 
41% decrease in residential waste, a 35% increase in residential recycling and a 38% 
increase in residential organics collection. 
 
Clear bag programs are also in place in Ontario, Prince Edward Island, New York, 
Wisconsin and Nebraska. There are reported to be fourteen clear bag programs in 
Ontario. The best know program is Guelph’s wet dry system which requires clear bags 
for garbage, green bags for organics and blue bags for recyclables. 
 
Studies completed by Ontario’s Stewardship Effectiveness & Efficiency Fund report that 
clear bag programs are successful in decreasing the amount of recyclables being 
landfilled or incinerated. The majority of jurisdictions with clear bag programs also have 
mandatory recycling by-laws and landfill bans in place. 
 
In recognizing the various benefits of waste reduction and increased recovery, and as 
requested through a motion of Council, staff have prepared the following report on a 
process to implement a clear bag program for Aurora. 
 
COMMENTS  
 
Aurora’s waste diversion rates have remained relatively unchanged since 
introduction of the green bin program in 2007 
 
Prior to the introduction of the green bin program in 2007, Aurora’s diversion rate was 
averaging 44 percent. With the introduction of the green bin program, diversion 
increased to 67 percent very rapidly. This program was well received and provided a 
significant incremental increase in diversion rates for the Town. 
 
Almost seven years after implementing the green bin program the Town continues to 
see success in our diversion, however there has not been any notable increases in the 
overall rate of diversion since 2007.  
 
In looking for opportunities to further advance the diversion rate, the clear bag program 
has been identified as an option that has demonstrated success in increasing diversion 
with minimal impact to conventional waste management practices.    
 
Introduction of the York/Durham Incineration Facility introduces increased 
consideration for material collected as waste 
 
The York/Durham Incineration Facility is planned to start operations in late 2014. As this 
facility approaches completion, municipalities will be required to bring more attention to 
the types of waste being collected. In particular, there will be a strong need to ensure 
that banned substances and materials not conducive to efficient incineration operations 
are minimized in the waste collection stream. Examples of these types of materials 







January 14, 2014 - 3 - Report No. IES14-006          
include batteries and household electronics. There will be an increased education 
campaign through 2014 however, any additional steps that can be taken to minimize 
contamination of the waste stream will only benefit the overall waste management 
program.   
 
Recyclable or uncollectable material is often found in garbage bags for various 
reasons 
 
Although recycling compliance is high for our community, recyclable material is still 
found in garbage bags. Experience both in Aurora and across the province finds that 
participation can change for various reasons. Such things as convenience in a one bag 
approach (black bag), not replacing lost or broken bins and disposing of those materials 
in the waste stream, privacy issues, lack of interest in supporting the recovery programs 
that emerges over time, and not being familiar with what materials go where. Other 
materials found in black bags include soil, grass clippings or construction material that 
should be disposed of through other channels. 
 
Key Benefits of converting to a clear bag system 
 
The benefits of moving to a clear bag system for waste collection are summarized as 
follows: 
 
 Ensures a cleaner waste product for use at the new York Durham incineration facility 
 Increases diversion rates due to less material being “hidden” in the waste stream 
 Reduced risk of disposal of other unacceptable materials in the waste stream  
 Potential operating cost savings due to redirected materials going to proper 


channels 
 Increased resident awareness of the necessity to separate materials properly 
 Reduced risk of injury of collectors when dangerous materials are hidden in black 


bags  
 
Social change is a significant aspect of the clear bag program 
 
The current success of the Town’s waste diversion and recycling program is primarily 
driven through social change. As new programs are introduced, there is initial 
resistance, conscious compliance and eventual acceptance and support. How many of 
our programs today could we do without? Blue box and green bin use is no longer a 
novelty and for many it is no longer an option, it is part of our way of life.  
 
The same social barriers may appear through implementation of the clear bag program. 
However some of the documented beneficial social behaviour changes that can be 
expected include: 
 
 Increase awareness through recognizing materials that should not be in the garbage 







January 14, 2014 - 4 - Report No. IES14-006          
bag when it is a clear bag 


 Support social responsibility as a community when clear bags are visible by all 
 Improve waste collector’s safety by minimising the risk of concealing hazardous 


materials, electronics, recyclables and organics in the garbage. 
 Clean waste supports cleaner air and energy where clear bags remind us to be 


careful about what we throw in our garbage. 
 
Key success factors in implementing a clear bag program 
 
In addition to the immediate increased diversion rates seen with clear bag programs, 
successful municipalities have also followed similar steps in creating a smooth transition 
for the community. Staff have researched both successful and less successful 
implementations and have identified the following key success factors: 
 
 Have the necessary by-laws in place that support the program 
 Engage the community and community groups  
 Engage retailers to ensure that there is ample awareness of the program and that 


clear bags are readily available to the community.  
 Provide education and promotion material to prepare the community in advance of 


the transition 
 Partnership with waste collection contractor 
 Have a voluntary period prior to enforcement of the program 
 
These factors have been considered in the Aurora Clear Bag Program plan.   
 
Clear Bag Implementation Plan 
 
The following summarizes the tasks that will be completed towards implementing the 
clear bag program.  
 


Task Timeline 


Council Approval of Clear Bag Program January 2014 
Council Approval of Updated Waste By-Law  February 2014 
Community Group Engagement (EAC) March 2014 
Retailer Engagement March 2014 
Resident Awareness Campaign April-May 2014 
Contactor Awareness  June 2014 
Council Update on Clear bag Program pre-launch June 2014 
Soft Launch (6 month Voluntary compliance)  July 1 to Dec 31, 2014 
Commissioning of York Durham Incinerator Q4/2014 
Launch (Compliance) January 1, 2015 
Council Update on Clear Bag Program April 2015 
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Council Approval of Clear Bag Program 
 
Pending Council approval of the clear bag program, staff will engage the necessary 
support services to initiate the work plan outlined herein. 
 
Approval of Updated Solid Waste and Recycling By-law 
 
The Town’s waste and recycling by-law is currently under review and will be brought 
forward for consideration in February 2014. The changes anticipated to the by-law can 
be placed in two categories, 1) increased harmonization with the N6 partners to 
streamline enforcement through our collections contractor, 2) increased reduction of 
waste contamination in support of a cleaner incineration feed stock. 
 
The changes related to category two include banning of e-waste and batteries from 
curbside collection, and implementation of the clear bag program and related conditions 
of the program. The basic conditions of the clear bag program are as follows and will be 
further detailed in the by-law: 
 
 Clear bags will be required January 1, 2015 
 There will be no limit to the number of clear bags that can be placed out for 


collection 
 An unlimited number of typical grocery bags can be used for household waste 


collection and placed within the clear bag for placement at the curb 
 If a clear bag is not used after January 1, 2015, the bag will be tagged and left for 


the resident to rectify for the following pick up  
 If inappropriate material is identified in a clear bag, the bag will be tagged with the 


violation and left for the resident to resort and place out the following collection 
week.   


 
Community and Partner engagement and awareness campaign 
 
The first group to be engaged will be the Environmental Advisory Committee. This will 
come through a report and staff presentation of the program details. The purpose of the 
engagement will be to inform the committee members of the program benefits and seek 
guidance on other stakeholders that would benefit from increased awareness of the 
program. 
 
A consultant retained to support the Town in implementation will play a key role in 
working with the retail community to ensure that the transition from black bag to clear 
bag stock occurs effectively. In addition to the retailers becoming aware of the changing 
needs of the community, Glad Canada has also provided confirmation of support 
through initial donations of a significant number of clear bags that can be provided 
directly to the community through various Town function planned for 2014.  
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There will also be a public media campaign to inform and educate the community on the 
transition to clear bags. Incentive programs such as a Gold Star award could be used to 
reward those residents that adopt the clear bag transition early. This was a feature of 
the Markham program that gained great popularity as residents earned their stars. In 
addition, there will be web based information as well as a question and answers sheet 
for customer service staff to be readily able to respond to inquiries.   
 
Staff have already had preliminary discussions with our contractor Green For Life and 
have discussed the program principles. They are in support of the program and will play 
a key role as the front line staff to the curb side collection program.   
 
Council Update Report and Pre-Launch Check In 
 
A report will be brought to Council in advance of the soft launch date of July 1, 2014. 
This report will provide a status on the community and partner engagement and 
education campaign and will gage the pre-launch perception of the program. It is 
anticipated that community acceptance will be high as increased awareness of the 
benefits and minimal inconveniences from a clear bag program will be readily 
supported. 
 
Council endorsement of the pre-launch status report will set the stage for the soft launch 
to start July 1, 2014. 
 
Soft Launch Education Period 
 
The soft launch will occur from July 1 to December 31, 2014 and will be promoted 
through media releases, staff information and web site updates. This period will 
encourage use of clear bags, provide clear bags to the community through various 
events and respond to inquiries from the community. There will be no enforcement of 
the program, however this will be the time when participation stars are placed on the 
resident green bin or blue box for early compliance to the clear bag program.    
 
Official Launch January 1, 2015 
 
The by-law and related support material will be geared to a launch date of January 1, 
2015. At this time, clear bags will be mandatory and residents not supporting the 
program will have their bags tagged with the appropriate message. Compliance will 
consist of either using the proper clear bag, or removing material that is visible in the 
clear bag but that does not comply with the by-law. This enforcement practice is exactly 
the same as current practices when waste or recyclable material is not in compliance 
with the by-law and should not result in significant issues for the residents. 
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Post Program Council Follow-up 
 
After 3 months of the program, staff will compile results of diversion rates and material 
tonnage rates to determine the impact of the program. Based on these results staff may 
provide additional recommendations for the program. 
  
 
LINK TO STRATEGIC PLAN 
 
Promoting and advancing green initiatives: through the use of clear bags to 
encourage increased diversion of recoverable and recyclable materials ensure a 
cleaner fuel source for the York Durham Waste Incineration Facility.  
 
 
ALTERNATIVE(S) TO THE RECOMMENDATIONS   
 
Council may choose to either defer or cancel the proposed clear bag program. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS  
 
The launch of the clear bag program will require external consulting support due to the 
significant education and retailer coordination efforts required. Staff have been in 
consultation with the firm of Vision Quest located in Aurora. This firm came highly 
recommended from the Town of Markham staff as the firm they successfully used for 
their implementation. The experience and skills of this firm are well suited for this 
program as they have extensive retail experience and understand the needs of the 
retailers and how those needs can be aligned to meet the needs of the community and 
the Town.  
 
Vision Quest has submitted a work plan based on the tasks that were required in 
Markham and scaled to serve Aurora’s needs. The Consulting budget is set at $30,000.  
 
In addition, there will be a need for additional promotional and educational publications 
to support the implementation. The budget for this work is $15,000. 
 
There is sufficient funding available in the 2014 proposed operating budget to support 
these program costs.    
 
In the Markham experience, it was found that total cost for waste disposal dropped 
significantly due to the removal of heavier materials such as electronics and sod/garden 
waste which should not be in the garbage stream to begin with. Based on this, it is 
anticipated that the waste collection program should see a net savings of $20,000 to 
$50,000 per year.  
 











 


Attachment A 


December 19th, 2013 


Ms. Amanda Newman 
Waste  / Recycling Coordinator 
Waste Management Department 
Town of Aurora 
1 Municipal Drive, Box 1000 
Aurora, Ontario, L4G 6J1 
 
Dear Ms. Newman, 
 
 On behalf of GLAD Canada (Division of the Clorox Company of Canada Ltd.) we thank you for meeting earlier this 
week to provide an overview of a potential initiative - pending Council approval in January 2014 - to transition the existing 
curbside collection program for refuse (garbage) to a clear plastic bag program with a target implementation for the Fall 
2014.     
 
 GLAD Canada has assisted Canadian municipalities with the implementation of a similar clear bag refuse 
collection program (testimonials attached) which has proven to effectively increase the diversion of recyclable and organic 
material out of the waste stream in a very cost effective and efficient manner. 
 
GLAD Canada is pleased to offer the following initiatives to support the Town of Aurora with this initiative, specifically: 
 


• No charge provision of 15,000 GLAD Clear Bag Sample Packages & Coupons for distribution to all applicable 
residential (single family & apartment) dwellings as part of the promotional & communication outreach strategy; 


• No charge provision of an additional 7,500 GLAD Clear Bag Sample Packages & Coupons for distribution at 
applicable local (Aurora) functions (ie. Aurora Rib Fest, Concert(s) In the Park, Aurora Farmers Market; 


• Consumer outreach activities at local retail locations (subject to retailer approval) ;  
• Additional outreach activities (sample distribution) at public locations (ie. Aurora Go Station); GLAD 


advertisement / coupon offer in local community newspaper(s) - ie. The Auroran, The Era Banner;  
• Provision of a complimentary supply of GLAD Clear Bag retail packages to the Town of Aurora (300 packages) for 


direct distribution to constituents by Aurora officials on an as required basis; 
• Inclusion of a GLAD advertisement / coupon offer in the 2015 Aurora Waste Management Guide & Recycling 


Calendar as per applicable rates charged by the Town of Aurora; 
 
 All of the above initiatives would be provided to the Town of Aurora at no charge.  Should Town officials have 
other initiatives in mind, we remain open to investigating opportunities to expand upon support by the GLAD Company of 
Canada. Should you have any questions, please contact the undersigned directly at 905-595-8340  or 
Rachelle.Somerville@clorox.com. 
 
 Sincerely, 
The Clorox (GLAD) Company Ltd. 
 
Rachelle Somerville 
Brand Manager - GLAD  
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Attachment C 
Frequently Asked Questions Regarding the New Clear Bag 
Program for Garbage  
 
 
Q. Why change from black/solid bags to clear bags? 
A. The Town of Aurora is implementing a clear bag program for regular garbage in order to 
maximize recycling and composting and minimize the disposal of waste in landfills. Also, with 
the shift to incineration in late 2014, there will be more stringent material acceptance criteria for 
waste diverted to incineration. Materials such as batteries, electronics and other materials not 
suited for incineration will be required to be removed from the waste. Changing to a clear bag for 
waste will encourage responsible waste separation and results in increased diversion and 
recycling. 
 
Clear bags will also aid the collector in quickly identifying materials that are unacceptable and/or 
are dangerous. Non-transparent garbage bags can hide a multitude of materials that should 
not be in the garbage. Unacceptable materials include toxic items such as paint, solvents, 
batteries, and sharps/needles, in addition to recyclables and food waste. 
   
Q. What is the clear bag program? 
A. A clear bag waste program is a program to enhance our diversion of recoverable materials by 
encouraging more use of the blue and green bin programs.  The clear bag program is the 
replacement of standard black garbage bags with clear bags for the collection of municipal 
household waste. The purpose of this change is to increase awareness of the materials we place 
in these bags as waste and through this awareness, reduce the amount of waste generated for 
disposal. The recycling program will continue under the same guidelines that are currently in 
place today.  
 
The program will be rolled out in two phases 1) Voluntary phase and 2) Compliance phase. The 
voluntary participation phase will start October 1, 2014 and will allow residents to receive 
continual assistance and education based on their participation in the program. Residents are 
encouraged to take advantage of the voluntary participation phase prior to the full compliance. 
The compliance phase will begin January 1, 2015 after which household waste will not be 
collected unless placed in a clear bag.  
 
Q. What do I do with all the black/green bags I have now? 
A. Use them up during the three month implementation period. Although the clear bag program 
began October 1, 2014 it will not be enforced until January 1, 2015, this will allow residents and 
businesses a chance to use up dark bags before starting with clear bags. Any left over bags can 
be donated to charities or used for other purposed such as seasonal cloths storage or other waste 
disposal needs that go directly to a community environmental centre 
 
Q. Where do I get clear bags? 
A. Local stores will be stocking shelves with clear bags in both large and kitchen catcher size. 
 







Q.Will there be a limit to the number of clear bags I can place on the curb 
A. No, there will no longer be a limit to the number of bags. It is anticipated that the increased 
awareness on what material should be placed out for garbage will result in a reduction in overall 
waste volumes thereby resulting in a limited number of clear bags being required per collection.  
 
Q. What about my privacy? 
A. Your normal household waste can still be placed within grocery size bags prior to placement 
in the clear bag. There is no limit to the number of grocery sized bags you can place in the clear 
bag. Waste that is not private can be placed directly in the clear bag or in a grocery sized bag if 
more convenient.     
 
Q. What about confidential or sensitive letters/papers 
A. This material is best to be shredded and placed within your green bin for composting. 
 
Q. What if I use solid colored bags under my sink (i.e. grocery bags), can I tie 
them up and throw them in? 
A. Yes, you can continue to do this with the clear bag program. All that is asked is that you 
consider what you place in the bags under you sink and recycle the materials that can be 
recycled.   
 
Q. Can I still use my garbage can to bring my waste to the curb? 
A. Yes, plastic or metal garbage cans can still be used just as they were with black bags. You 
have the option of either placing your waste directly in the garbage can or placing a clear bag 
within the garbage can and placing your waste within the clear bag.  
 
Q. What happens if I don’t participate? 
A. On January 1 2015 only clear garbage bags will be collected. Those who choose not to use a 
clear bag will have their bag(s) left at the curb to be emptied into a clear bag for the next 
collection. Clear garbage bags that contain recyclables, food waste that can be backyard 
composted or other banned materials will also be left at the curb to be resorted for the next 
collection. Bag(s) left at the curb will have a sticker indicating the reason why it has been left 
behind. 
 
Q. Has the curbside recycling program changed? 
A. No, recycling program will remain the same with blue bin and green bin containers still being 
collected. However, we have seen that the amount of these materials does increase when a clear 
bag program is introduced so residents may want to purchase additional containers from the 
municipality should their recycling quantities increase.  
 
Q. Can I use a clear bag for recycling? 
A. No, recycling must be placed in the blue boxes or in the green bins for organics materials. 
 







 
You are a star! 


CONGRATULATIONS! 
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MEMORANDUM


DATE: March 6, 2014 
 
TO: Environmental Advisory Committee (EAC) 


 
FROM: Patty Thoma, Council & Committee Coordinator/Deputy Clerk 
 
RE:  Representative for the Trails and Active Transportation Committee 
   


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee receive the memorandum regarding 
Representative for the Trails and Active Transportation Committee; and 
 
THAT the Environmental Advisory Committee select a member to be their 
representative on the Trails and Active Transportation Committee. 
 
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
David Tomlinson recently resigned as the Environmental Advisory Committee 
representative for the Trails and Active Transportation Committee. 
 
The Terms of Reference for the Trails and Active Transportation Committee membership is 
comprised of the following: 
 


 Three (3) members of the public, 


 One (1) citizen member from the Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee, 


 One (1) citizen member from the Environmental Advisory Committee,  


 One (1) member from the Planning and Development Department,  


 Two (2) members from the Parks and Recreation Department, 


 One (1) member from the Infrastructure and Environmental Services 
Department.  
 


Therefore, the Environmental Advisory Committee is requested to select a member as their 
representative on the Trails and Active Transportation Committee.  
 
 
 
 


100 John West Way 
Box 1000 
Aurora, Ontario 
L4G 6J1 
Phone: 905-727-3123 ext. 4227 
Email: pthoma@aurora.ca 


www.aurora.ca 


  Town of Aurora 


  Legal and Legislative Services 


Department 


 
 








 


 


MEMORANDUM


DATE: March 6, 2014 
 
TO: Environmental Advisory Committee 
 
FROM: Michael Kemp, Manager Corporate Communications 
 
RE: Environmental Section of Town Website 
   


 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
THAT the memorandum regarding Environmental Section of the Town’s Website be 
received for information and 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
At the Council meeting held on January 21, 2014, members of Aurora Town Council 
approved the following motion from Environmental Advisory Committee Report EAC14-01: 
 
THAT staff be directed to report back on a dedicated environmental section on the Town 
website to assist users in readily locating Town of Aurora environmental information. 
 
The Town website is undergoing a complete redesign, which is anticipated to be completed 
in May 2014. The new site will have far greater and more intuitive search capability. 
 
Further to this timeline and approved motion, Corporate Communications proposes the 
following options: 
 


 Re-purpose the existing extension www.aurora.ca/environment to include a series of 
hyperlinks relevant to environmental initiatives 


 


 Place a link to the www.aurora.ca/environment page on the website’s left navigation 
bar, titled “Environment”  


 


 Have “environment” as a search term on the new site’s search facility to go to the 
www.aurora.ca/environment page 


 


 Place “environment” under A to Z services 
 
Corporate Communications will undertake these efforts along with, and with input from, the 
Project Manager for Environmental Initiatives.  
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Ongoing efforts will also be made to maximize use of the new website’s search capacities to 
make finding environmental initiatives as easy and intuitive as possible. 
 
If the recommendations are acceptable, Corporate Communications can implement without 
a formal motion. 
 
Any other changes to content on the site can be discussed and implemented at a staff level 
between the Program Manager, Environmental Initiatives and the Manager of Corporate 
Communications. Elements of the design template cannot be changed. 
 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 


1. None 
  








 


MEMORANDUM


DATE: March 6, 2014 
 
TO: Environmental Advisory Committee 
 
FROM: Brian Jakovina, Landscape Architect 
 
RE: The location of existing hydration stations 
   


 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
THAT the memorandum regarding the location of existing hydration stations be 
received for information. 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
This memo responds to item 3 of the EAC pending list where staff had been asked to clarify 
the location of existing hydration stations. The attached map shows the location of existing 
hydration stations on the following two properties.  
 


1. St. Maximilian Kolbe Catholic High School, Welling St. East of Industrial Parkway 
2. Sheppard’s Bush, Industrial Park. South of Wellington at Cousins Drive East 


  
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 


1. 2014-02-19 Water Bottle Fill Stations Location Plan 
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Advisory Committee:  ENVIRONMENTAL 


ITEM 
NO. 


MEETING 
DATE MEETING SUBJECT ACTION 


ACTION 
DEPT. 


RESPONSE 
DATE 


TYPE OF 
RESPONSE 


 


BOLD = UPDATES            April 3, 2014 Page 1 of 1 


 


1 2012-06-07 EAC 1.  Memorandum from the 
Manager of Environmental 
Initiatives 
Re: Green Municipal Fund –                    
Call for Funding Submissions 


THAT this Item be referred to the September 
Environmental Advisory Committee meeting 
with a report from staff.   


Manager of 
Environmental 
Initiatives 


  


2 2013-05-06 EAC 1. Memorandum from the 
Manager of Engineering and 
Capital Projects; Re: Creek 
Culvert Design Response (Item 
#4 on the Pending List) 
 


THAT David Tomlinson and the Manager of 
Environmental Initiatives be directed to meet 
with Infrastructure and Environmental 
Services staff to discuss details regarding 
swallow nesting platforms at the mouths of 
two to three culverts as a pilot project. 


Manager of 
Environmental 
Initiatives 


June 2013 David T. and Christina N. met with IES in June 
and scheduled to do a pilot project by adding a 
couple nesting platforms at the mouths of culverts 
in April 2014. The meeting is booked for Tuesday 
April 15, 2014. 


3 2013-12-05 EAC 2. Memorandum from the 
Program Manager, 
Environmental Initiatives  
Re:  Water Bottle Fill 
Stations   


THAT this item be referred back to staff for 
clarification on the location of existing 
hydration stations; and  


THAT the 2014 budget line regarding this 
item be deferred to the 2015 budget. 


EAC 2014-04-03 Item 6 – EAC Agenda 


4 2013-12-05 EAC New Business THAT staff be directed to report back on a 
dedicated environmental section on the 
Town website to assist users in readily 
locating Town of Aurora environmental 
information. 


EAC 2014-04-03 Item 5 -  EAC Agenda 


 







